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In 2014, a temporary export certificate was also issued for the Fairfax Media Photographic 
Archives – Negatives. The Negatives Archive was due to follow the (hard copy) Photographic 
Archive to the United States for digitisation at a later stage in the project.  

In 2015, after the Fairfax Media Photographic Archive’s export, Manatū Taonga was advised 
that Fairfax’s agreement with RPA would not be completed. Following a series of 
developments, the Fairfax Media Photographic Archive went into the ownership of a US-
based, Court-appointed Receiver in 2015. Because the Act does not regulate the nationality 
of ownership of protected New Zealand objects (with the exception of ngā taonga tūturu), only 
their physical location and export, this development did not trigger the Act.  

Fairfax and the Receiver subsequently entered into an agreement for the digitisation of the 
New Zealand Archive to be completed, with Manatū Taonga to assess the contents of the 
collection as it was digitised as per our initial temporary export agreement with Fairfax.   

Also in 2015, Manatū Taonga revoked the temporary export permission that had been granted 
to the Fairfax Media Photographic Archives - Negatives, with the agreement of Fairfax New 
Zealand. The Negatives Archive had remained in New Zealand over the interim period after 
its earlier-planned export did not take place.   

In 2017, Fairfax advised Manatū Taonga that an Amendment Agreement had been reached 
between the Court-appointed Receiver of RPA and Fairfax New Zealand, and that agreement 
was endorsed by an Arkansas Court. Fairfax and the Receiver, the First Arkansas Bank & 
Trust, agreed to the repatriation of the Fairfax Media Photographic Archive from the United 
States to New Zealand upon the completion of its digitisation. The Amendment Agreement 
also included acknowledgement that once back in New Zealand, the Fairfax Media 
Photographic Archive would remain subject to the terms of the Act in respect of any future 
export.  

In August 2017, Fairfax New Zealand confirmed to Manatū Taonga that the Fairfax Media 
Photographic Archive had been physically returned to New Zealand and was being held in 
storage in Auckland. The temporary export permission for the Fairfax Media Photographic 
Archive was closed at that time and Manatū Taonga’s review of the digitised Fairfax Media 
Photographic Archives ended at that point. 

Manatū Taonga understands that the Fairfax Media Photographic Archive has subsequently 
changed hands from the First Arkansas Bank & Trust to a new owner.  

With respect to questions 2, 3, and 4, as Manatū Taonga was advised that the Fairfax Media 
Photo Archive was returned to New Zealand in 2017, these steps were not considered. 
 
Nāku noa, nā 

 
Glenis Philip-Barbara 
Pou Mataaho o Te Hua - Deputy Chief Executive, Delivery 
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